
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

24th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, March 23, 2009
Student Union Room 2592
 1:00 p.m.


	The twenty fourth meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, March 23, in the Student Union Room 2592 on the Main Campus.  Chairman Stansley called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board members were in attendance:

C. William Fall

Susan E. Gilmore

Marvin K. Himmelein

David G. Huey

William C. Koester

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

Susan Farrell Palmer

Joseph Russell, Student

Olivia K. Summons

John S. Szuch

Richard B. Stansley, Jr
Cynthia B. Thompson

Krystalyn Weaver, Student

The following Board members was absent:

Carroll L. Ashley

Thomas E. Brady

S. Amjad Hussain

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:

Lawrence Anderson, Professor of Astronomy and Director of the Masters 

   Studies Program 

Aaron Baker, Government Relations Specialist

Jamie Barlowe, President Faculty Senate
John Barrett, Associate Professor Law-Instruction

Toni Blochowski, Executive Secretary to Chief of Staff and VP 

   Governmental Relations
Lawrence Burns, VP External Affairs and Interim VP for Equity and  

   Diversity
Frank Calzonetti, VP for Research Development

Mark Chastang, VP and Executive Director UTMC
Melissa Chi, Reporter for the Independent Collegian
David Dabney, Vice President Finance

Robert Demory, Controller

Michael Dowd, Associate Professor and Chair Economics
Johnnie Early, Dean College of Pharmacy
Barbara Floyd, Chair Faculty Senate
John Gaboury, Professor and Dean of University Libraries

Meghan Gilbert, Reporter for The Toledo Blade
Jeffrey Gold, Executive VP and Provost for Health Affairs, Dean 

   College of  Medicine

Rosemary Haggett, Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs
Renee Heberle, Associate Professor Political Science

Mohamed Hefzy, Professor and Associate Dean Graduate Studies and 
   Research Administration College of Engineering
Lynn Hutt, Compliance/Privacy Officer
D’Naie Jacobs, Associate Director Economic Development 

Lloyd A. Jacobs, President

Tobin Klinger, Senior Director of University Communications
Kevin Kucera, Associate VP of Enrollment Services
Steve LeBlanc, Professor and Associate Dean Academic Affairs College of   

   Engineering
Chuck Lehnert, VP Facilities and Construction
William Logie, VP Human Resources and Campus Safety
Josh Martin, Reporter for the Independent Collegian
Nina McClelland, Interim Dean for the College of Arts & Sciences

Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director UTMC

William McMillen, Chief of Staff and VP Government Relations
Diane Miller, Assistant Director for Incubation
Michael O’Brien, Executive Director for Intercollegiate Athletics
Walter Olson, Professor MIME
Peter Papadimos, VP and General Counsel

Kaye Patten Wallace, VP Student Affairs

Penny Poplin Gosetti, Interim Vice Provost for Academic Innovation
Brian Randolph, Associate Dean of Undergraduate Studies College of 

   Engineering
Megan Reichert, Director Research and Sponsored Programs
Scott Scarborough, Senior VP for Finance and Administration

Matt Schroeder, Director of Business Enterprises

Vern Snyder, Vice President for Institutional Advancement

Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs
Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Peg Traband, Interim Executive Director UTLC and Vice Provost
Kathy Vasquez, Associate VP Government Relations
Mary Jo Waldock, Special Assistant to the President for Economic 

   Development
Douglas Winner, Chief Financial Officer UTMC

Harvey Wolff, Professor of Mathematics

	ATTENDANCE


	Chairman Stansley requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the January 26, 2009 Board meeting and accept the minutes as written. A motion was received, it was then seconded, and the Trustees unanimously approved the minutes.


	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES



	Mr. Stansley requested a motion to approve all consent agenda items. A motion was received, seconded and all consent agenda items were unanimously approved by the Board.

	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA

	President Jacobs invited Dr. Jeffrey Gold to provide the Board with an update on UT’s College of Medicine Graduate Medical Education.  Dr. Gold reported that the National Resident Matching Program for 2009 was the largest in history -- 29,890 applicants participated. More than half the participants were U.S. medical school seniors (15,638), 400 more than in 2008.  He indicated that UT medical student learned their destinations as well and reviewed with the Board the medical education process.  Dr. Gold displayed the COM graduating class size for the last ten years and provided detailed information on the graduating class’ GME summary.  Most popular states and institutions were outlined, as well as examples of other competitive GME programs where UT COM students were matched.
Dr. Gold also reported that the College of Medicine continues to work with Trinity Health Care in Michigan and now has a formal agreement in place. He also mentioned that an announcement about this agreement is forthcoming.  About 15 students are studying in southeast Michigan area with the possibility of adding as many as 150 additional positions. On behalf of the Trustees, Mr. Huey thanked Dr. Gold and his team for their efforts on this great accomplishment.


	PRESIDENT’S REPORT


	Chair Stansley did not have any items for discussion.


	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT



	In the absence of Committee Chair Brady, Dr. Rosemary Haggett was invited by Chair Stansley to provide the Board members with an update on The Learning Alliance Strategic Assessment for the College of Arts and Sciences.  Provost Haggett shared a summary of the narrative report resulting from the Roundtable discussions.  She also provided a report of the benchmarking study which included results of the following:
· Number of CAS faculty in professional ranks

· CAS percentage of bachelor’s, master’s and doctoral degrees granted

· High School GPA of CAS freshman, CAS retention and graduation rates

· Instructional productivity

Peer sets discussed included Ohio, Aspirational, Extended and “Delaware Study.”  Dr. Haggett discussed the summary of benchmarking results and the summary of Roundtable discussions.  Action areas of focus included:

· Re-conceive the definition of scholarship

· Recast the curriculum, for both major and general education

· Rethink and revise teaching and advising

· Devise new approaches to the use of space

· Strengthen graduate education programs
Dr. Haggett reported that plans are to work with the Advisory Group to address the five identified areas of focus.  As work progresses, the Committee will receive regular updates. “The challenge is to pursue a shared vision that allows the College to achieve distinction, become a destination of choice for more undergraduate and graduate students, and to provide them with the knowledge and learning tools to success in the decade ahead.”  This vision will be attained through broad participation of CAS faculty in the five areas identified by the Roundtable participants. Supplemental information provided by Dr. Haggett included institutional approaches to organizing Arts and Sciences disciplines.  The Board members agreed that this should be a recurring agenda item at Board meetings.  

Dr. Haggett extended an invitation to the Board members to hear Nobel prize-winning American author, editor and professor Toni Morrison speak on campus April 24.  The event will be in Savage Arena with a dinner preceding the event.  Details of the event will be provided to the Board members by Ms. Stasa.
The Judith Herb College of Education transition for the Interim Dean selection was mentioned by Dr. Haggett.  Dr. Jacobs indicated that a letter was sent to the Governor requesting a leave of absence for Board member Tom Brady, which will need to be approved before any further steps are taken in this direction.  A response is expected within the next week or so.
Dr. Gold reported that the Graduate Degree in Occupational Therapy on site survey was conducted about a month ago and no areas for improvement were indicated.  He congratulated Dean Schmoll and her team for a job well done. He also mentioned the two day visit of The Joint Commission in late February to conduct their survey for the Stroke Certification Program.  The College of Nursing's accreditation survey is being conducted this week.  Preparation for this visit began over a year ago.  The site visit for Pediatric Dentistry accreditation is scheduled for mid April.  Dr. Haggett reported that a one year delay for the visit of the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE) was requested and approved for March 2010.

Dr. Frank Calzonetti was invited to provide the Board with an update on the concept of a School of Advanced and Renewable Energy.  Dr. Calzonetti reported that UT has many internationally recognized faculty members across the university.  He also mentioned that UT has a distinctive area of research that is internationally recognized for its:

· Critical mass of faculty members who have made significant discoveries and who have global reputations

· Unique instrumentation and facilities

· Accomplishments in supporting industry growth in a techn9oligical area dependent upon new discoveries and innovation

· Supporting the growth of an important local industry cluster

· Supporting one of the fastest growing industries in the world

An establishment of a preeminent school with world class students takes advantage of our world class faculty, unique instrumentation, and world class technology transfer and world class incubation of companies.  Dr. Calzonetti outlined University leadership in solar and renewable energy:
· World-wide demand for clean energy sources with a special position for solar energy

· Renewable energy standards being implemented throughout the world – a global move away from fossil fuels

· Access to research, talent and unique instrumentation important for growing industries in this sector

· Opportunities to grow rapidly expanding firms and support regional growth

· A great opportunity to transform NW Ohio into a leader in solar and renewable energy

· Continue support of academic research (new discoveries) and attract and retain talent (faculty and students)

Dr. Calzonetti high lighted how University leadership will continue to transform our region.  Steps taken towards establishment of the new school include:
· Wright Center proposal submitted in January requesting $3 million in capital funds

· Graduate Council and Research Council briefed in January

· Deans of A&S, COBA and Engineering prepared white paper document

· Working group is preparing plan

· Continue upgrade of UT Clean and Alternative Incubator to support new school

· American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 requests submitted for additional investment in incubation and establishment of demonstration projects and infrastructure upgrades at the Scott Park Campus

After Dr. Calzonetti’s presentation the Board members relayed their strong advocacy for the program and indicated that this is an institutional priority.  A motion was requested that plans for the school should proceed.  All Board members were in agreement.

Mr. Chuck Lehnert presented the Board members with a progress update and map of the Scott Park Campus of Energy and Innovation.  The concept for transformation of the Scott Park Campus is:

· Focused on the student

· Learning Laboratory

· Demonstration of our world leadership in energy independence

· A testing laboratory for emerging green energy technology

· A corporate and community project

· A collaboration of educational entities

· An economic development initiative

· A research laboratory for energy technology

· Destination and community point of pride

· Demonstrates environmental stewardship

· A pathway to commercialization

· Fosters business incubation

Mr. Lehnert also provided the Board members with an update of what has been done this far and what is planned.

	ACADEMIC AND STUDENT AFFAIRS

COMMITTEE

	Judge Richard McQuade, Chair of the Audit Committee, presented the Board with the Internal Audit Department Strategic Plan.  He reported that Internal Audit’s purpose is to assist the Board in carrying out their fiduciary responsibility of University governance and to assist the University community in recognizing and managing risks to the University.
Judge McQuade explained what an internal audit is and described the typical characteristics.  Other responsibilities of an internal audit include consultations, investigations and education.  He reported how IA decides what audits to conduct by development of an audit universe, development of risk assessments and development of an audit plan.  Chair McQuade’s presentation displayed the UT Internal Audit Department’s audit universe and risk assessment spreadsheet. UT has 84 auditable units each assigned a risk factor.  Approximately 60% of all auditable units should be reviewed every two or three years. A proposed organization chart was displayed for the IA department and increased staffing needs were discussed.  Costs of the expansion to fully staff the IA Department were outlined and benchmarking data provided.  Judge McQuade indicated that he has vetted this Strategic Plan with experts in the field of Internal Audit, with the Audit Committee and with the President.  He provided the Board with the Audit Committee’s action plan.  Board Chair Stansley requested a motion to approve the Strategic Plan and direct management to implement.  A motion was received, seconded and all Board members acknowledged agreement.

	AUDIT COMMITTEE

	Clinical Affairs Committee Co-Chair William Koester reviewed the minutes from the February 10 and March 10 Clinical Affairs Committee meetings.  He reported that the Heart and Vascular Center is up and running.  Mr. Koester asked Mr. Mark Chastang to talk about HCAHPS (Hospital Consumer Assessment of Healthcare Providers and Systems) ratings.  Mr. Chastang reported that these ratings are the public’s reporting of patient satisfaction.  When scores are released, UTMC will be compared to hospitals nationwide.  An action plan will be put in place if scores need improvement.  Mr. Koester reported that the Committee has been kept up to date on the progress of clinical affiliations with St. Joseph Mercy Health System, ProMedica, St. Vincent Mercy Health Center, and St. Luke’s Hospital.  He also indicated monthly review of internal performance parameters regarding hospital operations.  Chair Stansley requested a motion to accept the Clinical Affairs Committee reports as presented.  A motion was received, seconded and approved by all Board members present.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	External Affairs Committee Chair William Fall invited Dr. Bill McMillen to provide the Board members with information on the submitted Stimulus/Recovery Requests.  Dr. McMillen invited Mr. Aaron Baker to join him.  Dr. McMillen began by thanking President Jacobs, Dr. Gold, Dr. Haggett, Dr. Calzonetti, Ms. Miller, Mr. Lehnert, Ms. Vasquez, Mr. Schroeder and numerous others involved in helping to put together the Stimulus/Recovery Requests.  Dr. McMillen indicated that the stakes are very high at the state and national level regarding the recovery requests.  Sources of The University of Toledo’s stimulus funding include:
· Omnibus Funding Bill signed March 10, 2009

· Federal Submissions

· State Submissions

· Partnership Submissions

· Ohio 2-Year Budget

Stimulus funding categories for UT include:

· Infrastructure / Facilities

· Energy and Alternative Energy

· Clinical Services

· Research

· Training and Education

UT’s number of submissions total 80+ with a dollar value of $432,773,921+ with the hope that it will create more than 15,000 jobs.  Dr. McMillen mentioned a website (recovery.ohio.gov) which provides information about the federal recovery funds available for Ohio. This website was started by Governor Strickland about a month ago. Over 22,000 proposals have already been submitted 

	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Finance Committee Chair John Szuch asked Dr. Scott Scarborough to provide his report to the Board.  Dr. Scarborough reviewed the Second Quarter FY 2009 Financial Report for the academic enterprise and the Medical Center.  New reports include College and Auxiliary Unit Income Statements (Tab 5) and an article Harvard University Endowment Investment Performance.  Other financial topics mentioned include work being done on the issuance of $51 million bond.
Dr. Scarborough also provided an update on the University budget development process.  He reviewed the budget development schedule and indicated that the President will recommend the operating budget to the Board of Trustees Finance Committee at their April 20 meeting with approval by the full Board at the June 22 Board meeting. The approved budget will then be loaded into the Banner system by the Budget Office / Accounting Office on June 30.
Information was also relayed about Budget Exchange which is a central location on the UT website for employees and students to stay updated on the most current budget news and provides a forum for discussion on budget related topics.


	FINANCE COMMITTEE

	Trusteeship and Governance Committee Chair Susan Palmer presented the Board members with a Presidential Assessment form for Dr. Jacobs.  This form was vetted with the Trusteeship and Governance Committee at their February 23 meeting.  She specifically mentioned Question No. 7 which lists four goals for Dr. Jacobs’ focus and Question No. 9 which will list goals and performance objectives for the upcoming appraisal period FY 2010.  Chair Stansley requested a motion to accept and adopt the form.  A motion was received, seconded and unanimously approved by all Board members present.  

	TRUSTEESHIP AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE


	Chairman Stansley mentioned that the “Other Business” portion of the meeting is reserved for topics that arise between Committee and Board meeting dates and require action prior to the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Board.
Mr. William Logie presented the Personnel Actions since the February 23 Academic and Student Affairs Committee meeting.  Mr. Stansley requested a motion to approve the Personnel Actions for March 23 as presented by Mr. Logie. A motion was received, seconded and all the Personnel Actions were approved by the Board.

	OTHER BUSINESS

	There being no further business before the Board, Chairman Stansley adjourned the meeting at 3:25 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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